To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I left Australia at the age of 21 on my grand "walkabout". As young men are want to do I met an American girl and ended up living in the United States since 1991. I have 2 children who both have their "Australian Citizenship by Descent" papers framed and hanging on the walls of their bedrooms.

I am now Divorced. The hardest part of my divorce was giving up the opportunity of moving home for the next 10 years. My children are more important than my country, but not by a lot.

I am since remarried (another American) and do plan to move back to Australia when I retire. When my youngest is in University I will have the flexibility to return.

In 1997 I started the United States Australian Football League. I started the league for two reasons; I really wanted a game of footy and it was a way to rekindle my relationship with Australia. Since then I have meet 1000’s of Aussies in similar situations. My vision had always been for footy to be a catalyst for bringing the Aussie community closer together, and to a certain degree this has been true. Footy is one of those truly Aussie exports that should be culturally supported by the Australian Government. For instance, in Milwaukee, we have a footy club with an adjunct Australian Club. We give opportunities to the 60+ Aussies in town to get together. New Aussies arriving in Milwaukee really appreciate the group.

While contact sports have a sense of Yobbo about them, I am constantly amazed by the quality of Aussies in our league; most are professionals that have ended up in America for work. Two years ago the USAFL calculated the over US$1 Million in time was donated by the USAFL board at the billing rates of those involved (lawyers, consultants, doctors, IT professionals, etc.). This to me is evidence of the Diaspora issues facing the Australian Government.

I would urge the Australian Government to support overseas activities, such as the USAFL, as both a cultural export of Australia and as a way of supporting the greater Australian Community in America. 

I thank you for your time and congratulate you on this undertaking. 

Paul O'Keeffe

Founder, United States Australian Football League

Wauwatosa, WI, USA
